Treasurer’s report to the church members for September 2022 

The audited accounts for 2021 are now available and have been uploaded to the church website. The full year 2021 management accounts were presented at the January members’ meeting and those numbers have now been reported in these audited accounts, in the format required by the charities commission. In spite of a year when offerings have been significantly below budget the Lord has once again provided for all our needs.

The Church constitution states that “A statement of the Church Accounts (audited or independently examined as required by law) shall be received by a Church Members’ meeting” and we will be discharging this obligation at next Wednesday’s meeting. The accounts will have already been approved by the leadership team and signed on their behalf by Derek and myself. We will only be receiving them at the meeting. The important issue for the members is that an independently audited set of accounts tells them that proper books of account have been kept by the church, the financial statements give a true and fair view the Church’s affairs as at 31 December 2021 and all financial and legal requirements have been met. 

The audited accounts are a very important part of our governance framework but we do not use them to manage the affairs of the church. We use the management accounts that are presented at the monthly members’ meeting to manage the affairs of the church, and the 2021 numbers were reviewed 6 months ago. It is important to note that the management accounts are mainly prepared on a cash basis and are basically an account of all the money that has been received and all that has been expended. The audited accounts, however, are prepared on an accrued basis and this gives rise to differences in the two sets of accounts. I intend to present a reconciliation of the management accounts (as discussed at the January members’ meeting) to the audited accounts at the members’ meeting.

Due to the fact that we reviewed the 2021 numbers six months ago, I do not intend to go through the audited accounts in detail at the AGM. That said, please do take a look at the audited accounts and reflect on what a wonderful God we have. If you have any questions or comments on them, please do not hesitate to email me (craig.rowland@btinternet.com).
Since the last members’ meeting in July, offerings have begun to decline further. This has led to offerings being £31,000 under budget after 8 months. As I mentioned at the last meeting, we budgeted for an increase in offerings to circa £27,000 per month (below pre-covid levels) but, unfortunately, we have continued at just below the 2021 level at £23,500 per month. Indeed, the average offerings over the last three months has actually fallen to £22,700 per month. That said, whilst this is a concern, there has been a significant increase in “one off” donations which are £13,000 higher than budget after 8 months. If we add “one off” donations and offerings together then we have averaged £25,600 this year, compared to £24,900 for the same period last year and £30,000 pre-covid (2019). Looking forward we will need to look at “one off” donations and offerings together. 
As regards total income, the shortfall in offerings of £31,000 has been mainly offset by the “one-off” donations being £13,000 better than budget, “other” income being £2,000 above budget and legacies being £10,000 better than budget. We have only just submitted the gift aid reclaim to HMRC and therefore expect to receive the refund in October. This means that we are showing an income shortfall of £61,000 against tax refunds, which will largely disappear once we receive our refund. Ignoring the delayed refund and excluding the Ukrainian appeal, our total revenue of £249,000 for the first eight months of the year is only £6,000 below budget. 
As regards expenditure, total expenditure to date is £223,000 (excluding the Ukrainian appeal), which is £32,000 (12.5%) less than budget. The main area of expenditure underspend is within staff costs (£19,000 under spent) and this is driven by the fact that we currently have vacancies for the youth and young adult worker role and the children and families worker role. Once we have recruited into these roles the underspend will cease. The remainder of the underspend is due to timing differences and we expect that most of the expenditure will be incurred in the last 4 months of the year. We are forecasting to be £31,000 underspent by the year end, all of which will be due to the staff vacancies.
Taking income and expenditure together gives us an overall surplus after eight months of £26,000, against a budgeted breakeven position (ignoring the gift aid shortfall), which is a blessed position to find ourselves in when one considers the significant drop in offerings that we are currently experiencing. 

Looking forward to the end of the year, we are forecasting to finish the year with a £42,000 surplus, which will be £6,000 better than budget. As a church, we have been truly blessed by the receipt of significant legacies, which have put us in a strong cash position. We should, however, not lose sight of the fact that our underlying income and expenditure position is a cause for concern. If offering levels stay at their current level, we take into account the rise in inflation, and the church is able to successfully fill its vacancies before the start of next year, then we will run at a deficit of £38,000 in 2023.

The Finance Committee have discussed plans to close this budget deficit and have put together a first draft budget for 2023, which has been agreed by the Trustees and will be presented at the September church members’ meeting. The final budget proposal will be presented at the November church members’ meeting for approval.

Budget for 2023
Alongside this report, members are able to access a detailed copy of the first draft budget for 2023 on the church website. Please remember this is a draft budget and not all budget holders have reviewed their expenditure forecasts in detail for 2023. All comparisons are against the 2022 forecast. 

The key highlights of the 2023 budget proposal are: -

· We believe we are facing a possible deficit of £38,000 next year. We do not know what the Lord’s plans are for us, but we do know how faithful he is and has been to our church. One way of closing a budget deficit is to significantly cut costs but we believe that this is not a tenable solution and could inflict lasting damage. We also recognise that we are facing exactly the same issue as last year and yet we are now forecasting a surplus of £42,000 this year (enough to cover the possible deficit next year). We have agreed to accept this underlying deficit, as our reserves are strong, but that we would put the £38,000 on to the offerings’ budget to help monitor our shortfall in the funds that we require to meet our Kingdom aspirations. 
Offerings are therefore proposed to increase year on year by 13.5% (£38,000) to £320,000. In the last pre-covid church year to 31st December 2019, the church offerings totalled £351,000 (9.7% more than the proposed 2023 budget). It is also worth remembering that the budget that we agreed for 2022 was £330,000. Whilst the Trustees recognise that the proposed increase in offerings is very challenging (against today’s position), they also recognise that the strength of our current reserves enables us to meet any shortfalls that arise as we try and bridge the gap. 
· We are budgeting an extra £3,000 for additional rental income from 8 Oxford Drive.
· Total Income is budgeted to reduce by £4,000 (1.0%) year on year. This seems strange when the increase in offerings (£38,000) is considered, but this is mainly driven by the fact that we do not budget for legacies, which this year will amount to £45,000. 
· Total expenditure is budgeted to increase by £37,000 (9.9%) in 2023. The most significant increase is a £40,000 increase in staff costs due to the impact of being fully staffed as from 1st January 2023, together with the cost of a relatively small pay award.  Our thanks must go to all the existing staff members and volunteers who have been covering the vacancies throughout 2022.
· At last year’s September members’ meeting we agreed that we did not think it appropriate to cut expenditure on our mission work in the UK and overseas to close the budget deficit, although this would have to be reviewed for 2023 if giving did not recover to “normal” levels in 2022. We have now decided to make some reductions in our external mission expenditure with the proviso that, if we make a surplus in 2023, this expenditure would be reinstated. It was agreed to save a net figure of £8k from the 2022 budget. This would be achieved by removing the 12 chosen charity donations (except the Spurgeon’s childcare donation) and cutting back on the payments to the Baptist Missionary Society and the Home Mission Fund. We should remember that during Covid when many churches were struggling with income problems, we made extra payments to the Baptist Missionary Society and the Home Mission Fund because we had been blessed with legacy income.
· The only other significant cost change is an increase of £8,500 on our energy bills. 
· Overall, a decrease in total revenue year on year of £4,000 and an increase in total expenditure of £38,000 gives us a breakeven budget with a known underlying risk of £38,000.
Now, God has chosen us, the church, to be a blessing to all people. You are blessed to be a blessing. (Nicky Gumbel)

I look forward to seeing you all at the members’ meeting on the 28th September.
Craig Rowland 

Treasurer 
